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Council Members Ron Salem, Garrett Dennis, and Michael Boylan

Small Business and Utility Relief

Meeting Date:

June 17, 2020

Topic:
Small Business and Utility Relief 

Location:
117 W. Duval Street, Suite 425, Conference Room A

In Attendance:
Council Member Ron Salem (At-Large, Group 2), Council Member Garrett Dennis (District 9), Council Member Michael Boylan (District 6), Council Member Reginald Gaffney (District 7), Council Member Matt Carlucci (At-Large, Group 4), CM Same Newby (At-Large, Group 5), Dr. Cheryl Brown (Council Secretary), Leeann Krieg (Administration), Joey Grieve (CFO), Kurt Wilson (JEA), Peggy Sidman (Office of General Counsel)

Meeting Convened:
8:00 AM 

Council Member Ron Salem called the meeting to order and asked everyone to introduce themselves for the record.  CM Salem stated that the purpose of this meeting is to discuss small business and utility relief in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. CM Salem explained further that this meeting is a result of Councilman Dennis bringing to the attention of the full Council the number of JEA customers who were behind on paying their bills and at risk of disconnection. CM Salem added that there was additional need for small business relief, as the first small business relief program had allocated all funds with a remaining wait list of approximately 1,300. CM Salem contacted the Administration and discovered there was $5 million in the Mortgage, Rent and Utility Relief Program that appeared would not be used within that program. With this $5 million, legislation was written to allocate $3 million to small business relief (to be handled the exact same was as the previous small business relief program) and $2 million towards the JEA program.

CM Salem asked Leeann Krieg (Administration) to describe the draft legislation. Ms. Krieg stated that the first part of the bill is to add $3 million to the small business relief program. The second portion of the legislation is designed to assist individuals and families struggling to meet monthly utility payments. The City will make one-time payments of up to $200 (via prepaid debit cards) to up to 10,000 JEA customers for past due utility payments to qualifying households in Duval county. JEA will send  emails to their most high-risk customers, asking them to call the JEA call center to begin the application process. 

CM Salem recognized Kurt Wilson (JEA). Mr. Wilson pointed out that there are two types of JEA accounts: prepaid and traditional. At the time, there are 9,000 delinquent prepaid accounts and of those, 7,000 have an average account balance of $162.00. The remaining accounts have an average of $617.00. As such, a significant portion of prepaid account holders will be able to pay their account in full with this debit card. Of the 11,000 residential traditional accounts that have a balance, about 4,000 of these accounts have an average balance of $286.00, so the debit cards will take care of a good portion of their balance. Mr. Wilson stated that JEA has also relaxed many of its disconnection criteria and worked with customers on payment plans. CM Salem emphasized that these numbers are what dictated the decision to put $200.00 on each debit card. 

CM Dennis asked why debit cards are the chosen method of delivering funding - how do they know that the money will get spent to pay back utility bills?  Can individuals who received dollars from the Mortgage, Rent and Utility Relief Program participate? Can deposits be used to wipe out balances? Leeann Krieg stated that the debit cards are trackable. When a customer calls in to get their debit cared pin number from JEA, their account is flagged as receiving a $200 debit card. Additionally, where the debit card is used is also tracked. CM Salem added that JEA cannot pay the bill themselves, due to the CARES Act dollar restrictions. The funds must be provided to the resident, just like in all the other CARE relief programs. CM Dennis suggested printing “JEA” on the debit cards. Joey Grieve (CFO) confirmed this can be done. Kurt Wilson clarified that if you already received dollars through the Mortgage, Rent and Utility Relief Program, you would be ineligible for this program. There are 5,000 accounts that have deposits that if they were allowed to use their deposits to pay down their balance, it would wipe out what they owed. Upon further analyzation, a very high percentage of these accounts are in the constant delinquent status. This is an internal decision that has not been made yet for a number of reasons. 

CM Boylan asked if CM Dennis intends on withdrawing his similar bill, or if this is a substitute by OGC standards? CM Dennis assured the Council Members that he will withdraw his bill after this bill passes. 

CM Gaffney thanked the CMs for their work and asked to co-sponsor this bill. CM Morgan expressed concerns over the dollar amount of each debit card – if they dollar amount was reduced, they could help more people.  Kurt Wilson said the volume on the call center is one reason for 10,000 cards at $200. The system will be far past capacity with just the two calls per account (first call to get the pin, second call to use the card once it arrives). JEA is encouraging others to call and set up a payment plan as soon as possible. CM Morgan requested to be a co-sponsor to this bill. CM Sam Newby thanked CM Dennis for his foresight on this issue and asked to co-sponsor the bill. CM Priestly Jackson stated that this is one of the best collaborative efforts of the Council this year, thanked everyone for their hard work and asked to co-sponsor the bill. CM Ferraro asked to be a co-sponsor, as well.

With no further discussion, CM Salem thanked everyone for attending and adjourned the meeting.
Meeting Adjourned: 
8:50 AM


Minutes:
Nikki Evans – complete on August 6, 2020

cc:
Council Members/Staff


Cheryl Brown, Director/Council Secretary


Jessica Matthews, Chief, Legislative Services Division


Jeff Clements, Chief of Research


CITYC@COJ.NET

Office of General Counsel


Electronic Notice Kiosk – 1st Floor City Hall


Public Notice System – City Council Web Page


Media Box



File Copy
[image: image2.wmf]_975916892.unknown

